

MINUTES OF THE TORCH LAKE TOWNSHIP




ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS





SEPTEMBER 12, 2001

Chairman A Martel called the meeting to order at 7:40 PM

Present: A Martel, L Colvin, D Leys, J Heizer, And Alternate V Mouch

Representative for the Appellant (Susan Sarin): Don Philion
Audience: 4

Absent: T Scally, P Keelan, and T Eckenberg

A moment of silence was observed for contemplation of what our country has experienced in the last few days with the bombings of the World Trade Center and the Pentagon.

Chairman Martel opened the meeting with an introduction of the agenda. He then asked for comments or corrections of the minutes of the meeting of August 8, 2001. L Colvin asked that the statement on page two of the minutes re reminding Mrs. Walker to contact the Zoning Administer for a zoning permit be changed to include asking the ZA to confirm the location of the stakes for her building. Don Leys made the motion that the minutes of the meeting of August 8,2001, along with the addition suggested by L Colvin, be accepted. Second the motion by A Martel. Passed unanimously by roll call vote.

The Chair then opened the business of the meeting with the introduction of Appeal 2001-9 from Susan Sarin re her property, Tax ID Number- 05-14-324-028-20, located at 12290 Public Dock Rd. in the Village of Torch Lake. 

The Secretary reported one communication re this Appeal. This was a phone call from Charles Loughay, a neighbor who wanted to know exactly what the variance request was for. When the request was read to him, he stated he had no objection to the request.

Mr. Don Philion was introduced as the agent for Ms Sarin and he presented the Appeal. He first stated that the drawing presented to the Board is not to scale. He also made a correction in the drawing. The distance from the North property line to the septic field is 20 ft not 12 ft as indicated in the drawing. The septic field had to be moved away from the easement for the electric company.

Mr. Philion stated that because of the placement of the driveway easement across the middle of the property and the required location of the septic field it was necessary to ask for a variance to build the garage building of the size needed in the remaining space. He describes the existing back yard setback as containing a row of trees separating the Sarin property from the Day Park parking area, and containing an elevation of about three feet at or near the property line.

A Martel points out that the drawing does not really show the correct proportions re the size of the garage and the lot. The proposed building is to be 36 by 30, almost square rather that rectangular as shown. Mr. Philion stated that the health department also requires a 10ft setback from the field, and that the actual setback as currently planned is 11ft, therefore they have very little choice in placement.

J Heizer asks why the building is so large. Mr. Philion answered that Ms Sarin has a travel trailer that she plans to store in the building. The trailer is about 28ft long.

V Mouch questions the depth of the front yard setback as shown on the drawing. That is clarified and declared to be the required 50ft. She also asked re the available parking space. Those areas are pointed out.

L Colvin asks if the garage could be moved up to the existing driveway easement. Mr. Philion stated that he felt it was necessary to have the 13ft apron as shown to allow maneuvering of the rather large trailer. There will be two 10ft garage doors.

There followed a discussion re removal of snow from the area, the size of the garage, how much room would be needed to access the garage with a trailer.

Heizer asked if the garage needed to be 36ft long. It was pointed out that the variance requested should be the minimum required to do the job. Mr. Philion indicated that there could be some adjustment. He suggested that it could be a compromise if they could cut the size of the garage by 4ft and then move the structure forward 1ft, making it necessary to ask for a lesser variance of 15ft instead of 20ft. Discussion followed this issue.

Martel asked the PC representative, L Colvin, how the 35ft requirement was arrived at. He responded that it was a health and safety issue re fire and emergency access.

The public meeting was closed at 8:15 PM

Martel questions the need for a 13ft apron in front of the garage, and if the board felt that the question of snow removal was a problem. It was generally thought that plowing would not be a problem if the apron were less than 13ft. 

Heizer stated that since Mr. Philion had said that the dimensions could be changed, that we should pursue that. Discussion followed.

 L Colvin addressed the issue of the existing zoning ordinance requirement, and that we need to be very careful when considering granting a variance. He would like to see the building moved closer to the driveway access.

Martel points out that this is a conforming property that has the unusual circumstance of having an easement running through it. He questions if the Board were to deny the variance wouldn’t we then be denying Ms Sarin something that her neighbors hold in common. The easement places a real hardship on this property owner.

Heizer states that:

-There are special conditions and circumstances that are peculiar to the land i.e. the driveway access

-Literal interpretation of the provisions of the ordinance would deprive Ms Sarin of the property rights commonly enjoyed by other property owners in the same area.

-Authorizing the variance will not be of substantial detriment to the neighboring properties and would not be contrary to the spirit and intent of the ordinance.

She feels that in order for a garage building to be placed anywhere on the property, it will need to be done with a variance. The question is, what is the “minimum” variance needed to provide for one. There is some practical difficulty shown here.

Mr. Philion stated that he feels he could cut the 36ft length to 32ft, and move the building forward enough that a 15ft variance would work.

D Leys comments about the practical difficulty involved in conforming to the Health Department setback and placement requirements of the field, and that this was not a result of actions of the applicant.

Heizer makes a motion to grant a 15ft variance in the rear yard setback of the Sarin property to build a garage building. The Board finds that there is practical difficulty in locating this structure due to the existing access drive of 20ft across the property. The building would not adversely affect the adjoining property, and the variance requested is the minimum necessary to permit reasonable use of the land. Motion is seconded by D Leys.

In discussing the motion, the following findings of fact were identified:

· The property is located in the Village of Torch Lake and it is a legal conforming residential lot with a legal conforming structure being built upon it.

· The property has an approximately 2000 sq ft driveway easement running through it

· The required location of the septic field by the District Health Dept #3 creates a limit as to where an auxiliary building may be built

· The size of the building is “self created” by the owner in terms of what they feel their needs are, which adds to the problem of the location.

· The layout and dimensions of the property are somewhat unusual as compared to adjoining properties.

· The building would not be a detriment to the neighboring properties.

· There is a tree line to the west of the property that creates a buffer between the proposed garage and the property immediately adjacent to it.

· A 35 ft setback would not allow a building of the size needed.

The Chairman called for a vote on the motion, and it was passed by unanimous roll call vote.

Meeting adjourned for 5” at 9:00 PM


 The meeting reconvened at 9:05 PM. Chairman Martel asked for discussion regarding need for a separate form for addressing interpretations of the zoning ordinance. Discussion also covered the existing application form. It was pointed out that the existing form already has a section that addresses an interpretation. V Mouch suggested that we might add a warning that if the applicant fails to supply complete information it could result in delays of decisions. A previous form developed by V Mouch regarding recording interpretations for our record and for easy review will be made available to the rest of the Board at the next business meeting. The Secretary will mail these forms out with the minutes of this meeting for considerations at the October meeting. (That meeting will be a quarterly business meeting. No appeal is scheduled)

Motion to adjourn the meeting by L Colvin, second by J Heizer passed unanimously at 9:15 PM.

Joan Heizer, Secretary, ZBA

